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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

January 10, 2024
Conference Call/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Brent Stark, Roxanne Cortez, Keri Clark, Kim Moberg, Ron Jasmer, Bennett Prows and Lily Clifton.

Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Tammy Johnson (Parent Representative), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225), Tim Breitenfeldt (Washington Council of the Blind), and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington)

Ex-Officio Members Absent: Teacher representative (open position).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).
Students:  Rose Roarke (Student Advisory Committee Representative)
January 10, 2024 – 6-7:15pm
Lily called the meeting to order at 6pm.  
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of November 16, 2023.  Brent moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Keri seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously.
New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott reported that November was a busy month.  Scott and Shauna Bilyeu, Interim Director at the Washington Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) did two presentations regarding the schools at regional Educational Service District meetings.  Attendees at these meetings are major partners and it is important that they know about our programs and services.  
· WSSB hosted the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Abacus Bee on campus. This is the second year that WSSB hosted the event, however this year WSSB’s Outreach department took the lead and we had students attend from as far away as Kennewick.  It was a wonderful event with several students making it to the next round of competition.  Also included this year was a separate track for parents.  All families were given accessible games and had the opportunity to meet with teachers and staff who attended.

· The 2024 legislative session began in January. Scott attends weekly Education sub-cabinet meetings during the session.  Scott has expressed a concern regarding the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction’s (OSPI) proposal to provide all paraprofessionals in school district’s a significant pay raise.  Scott feels that paraprofessionals should receive more pay as they are extremely important in the education process, but the way it is being proposed could be problematic for area superintendents as well as the WSSB and CDHY as it only provides raises for that one job class.  In addition, the WSSB was not included in the proposed legislation, so funding would need to be requested. The Governor’s budget included a $3 per hour raise for all paraprofessionals in school districts only.  Scott’s concern is that if the raises are not agreed upon through the contract bargaining process, done by the Office of Financial Management (OFM) and unions, it could result in as much as $6-$7 per hour less than neighboring Vancouver School District.  Scott stated that many of the specialists and teachers’ salaries are commensurate, however teachers who work in school districts receive additional money through “TRI” (Time, Responsibility and Incentive).  These funds are received through local levy funds which WSSB does not receive as we are funded directly through the state.  Scott and Shauna Bilyeu, CDHY are working with state analysts to address this issue.
· Scott attended the annual “State of the State Address” provided by Governor Inslee in Olympia on January 9.  Scott was greeted by the Chair and Co-Chair of the House Education Committee.  Both have indicated that they are supporters of the school.

· Scott has been meeting with representatives from OSPI regarding the funding we receive to support the Ogden Resource Center (ORC) programs.  If OSPI is not able to provide additional funding, the WSSB will utilize our reserve funds to keep things whole.  We may request funds through the decision package process.  Scott explained that the ORC, while being a part of our agency, is an unfunded program that operates on a fee for service basis as well as federal funding from OSPI.  OSPI has reported that they are expecting a reduction in federal funding.

· The Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) NW program will be heading to Pago Pago in Samoa in January.  The 20-hour travel excursion to the south pacific will result in the team meeting with elementary, middle and high school students and staff to discuss the ways in which they can support them and also to provide them with a braille embosser, braille technology, screen readers, etc.  This is the first big effort to reach island nations.  
· Keri asked if there are any work arounds, i.e. WSSB’s reserve or building funds that can be reallocated to increase the salary for paraprofessionals.  Scott stated that they are members of the Washington Federation of State Employees (WFSE) and their contract is bargained locally with OFM.  We have a representative at the bargaining table, but we are unable to provided raises as suggested.  In addition, Scott feels that many classes are underpaid such as custodians, residential life counselors (RLC’s), kitchen and support staff.  Scott is currently working with state policy analysts to find a solution and feels that our paraprofessionals have a higher standard as they are required to pass the state’s braille competency exam which is a higher level of learning.

· Ron asked if staff receive a 5% pay raise if they have an additional certification.  Scott said yes.

· Lily asked if we could look into reclassifying that group of staff.  Scott said that there is a process for that, and staff can pursue that.  Ron reported that DSB staff have done that, but it took close to two years to get it completed.   

· Greg asked if Scott has reached out to our local representative regarding this.  Scott said that he reports directly to the Governor and is unable to do this.  

· Lily asked if the paraprofessionals and other WFSE staff have sent letters to legislators and the Governor’s office regarding this issue.  Scott said that he does not believe that is allowed.

· Scott Hone reported that the reclassification issue is similar to the bargaining issue.  Scott Hone stated that the RLC’s similar job class at the CDHY have looked into this, however other classes that are similar require extra training and education.  The only other option is to create a new position which is incredibly difficult to do.  Scott M. stated that if the RLC’s were reclassified to a Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor that it would require a bachelor’s degree.  
· Bennett asked if the Governor’s budget could include the WSSB in the proposed raises that were included in school districts.  Scott reported that the Governor’s version of the budget has already been released.  Scott feels it was an oversight and often times the WSSB and CDHY get overlooked when legislation is written for school districts.

· Keri wanted to add how important paraprofessionals are.

· Tammy said she worked at the legislature 20 years ago and feels it would be impactful to have students be there in person and to be visible.  Scott said that students have been to the state capital before on field trips and also for tours. Tammy said it has been over four years since a field trip to Olympia has occurred.

· Lily wanted to take a moment to say hello to our new Ex-Officio member, Tim.  Lily asked for everyone to introduce themselves.  Tim introduced himself and gave a brief bio.
· Track Meet
· Lily stated that many folks know about the annual track meet and have discussed wanting to increase board member engagement, so Lily wanted to invite the Board down to the annual track meet on May 16.  Lily stated that this would not be an official board meeting as this will occur earlier in May. The board will also be on campus for the commencement ceremonies in June.  Lily knows that this is not something we included on the calendar but hopes since there is ample time for planning that it could happen.  Regarding reimbursement, it would be handled differently than attendance at a board meeting.  Lily suggested that Board members be reimbursed for one night of travel at the GSA rate which would equal one night at a hotel in Vancouver.  Lily stated this could be that Board members arrive on Wednesday and stay until Thursday, or Thursday to Friday.  Lily is not looking for a commitment right away and she will work with Janet to clarify the reimbursement.  
· Scott said that the event is beyond a typical track meet.  There are many informational tables available (NFB, WCB, Department of Services for the Blind (DSB), etc.) and the goal is to provide a wide range of opportunities for parents and students to engage with entities, supports and providers. Scott said he would like the board to be present to engage with families and students.  
· Greg asked what time the event starts.  The event starts around 10am and ends at 4pm with lunch provided.  
· Student council representative Rose said they came to the school last year in April and it was their first time to interact with other visually impaired students.  Rose said it was a powerful chance to interact with people and participate in sports.  Rose stated it made them realize that everyone is at their own spot and it was nice to be with others who could relate.  
· Scott said it isn’t about the competition, it is about being there, being present, and there are many other activities happening that day such as art projects, face painting, swimming, etc.  
· Janet and Lily will follow-up with details including date, time and reimbursements.  
· Lily attended the track meet when she was in elementary school and to this day, remembers how great of an opportunity it was.
· Committee discussion: structure and purpose
· Lily stated that the board has a committee structure with four different committees (management, education, legislative and buildings and grounds).  Lily said that she doesn’t want to overcomplicate this or create ‘make-work’ however since she has been on the board the committees are not utilized in a productive or useful way for Scott.  Lily feels that the management committee has a work product in that they create a performance evaluation for the superintendent, every other year.  Lily would like to create space for the board to discuss the committees, i.e. should we change them, should committees have a project, etc.  
· Keri reported that she has been on the board for seven years and has never received instruction regarding the committees.  Keri is on the education committee and would like to know what kind of information they are looking at.
· Scott said he is open to feedback and his career has been spent on studying programs for blind and low vision students and this is also part of his doctoral program.  
· Lily asked if it would be helpful if Scott met individually with each committee to share anything new and get perspective from the committee.
· Ron said he is in a similar position and doesn’t feel that there is direction on where to go or what to do.  Ron suggested that perhaps the education committee could work with outreach or have conversations with teachers around the state.  
· Greg felt that the committees connecting outside of the regular board meetings may be good and beneficial in keeping interest going, especially with only two in-person board meetings per year.
· Marci reported that she feels much less connected to the school since the board doesn’t meet in person as often and she doesn’t feel the connection as much and that the pandemic really changed things.
· Lily stated that she appreciates the boards enthusiasm and proposed that Janet schedule meetings for Scott to meet with each committee between now and the March board meeting to discuss the committees, perhaps suggest a project, etc.  Lily feels this could result in a report out at the March meeting.
· Lily suggested that the board could have break out rooms for committees to meet so extra meetings are not set outside of the regular board meetings.  Greg stated that some board members are on more than one committee so this may be challenging.  
Miscellaneous: 
· Marci reported that the City of Seattle will be hosting an event: “Celebrating Inclusion in Community: 50 Years of the Rehabilitation Act” to celebrate the anniversary of the rehabilitation act with an emphasis on disability in arts, recreation and leisure.  There will be panels, information tables, kids play areas, speakers, etc.  The event will be held on January 20 from 12-4pm at Magnuson Park, Hanger 30 in Seattle. Keri said that the park has a great dog park area and thought that the event would be fun.

· Marci stated that the NFB of Washington will hold its convention at the Heathman Lodge in Vancouver from February 29-March 3.  They have an exciting schedule planned.

· Tim reported that the WCB youth program has been busy, especially over the holidays with a Christmas party that went great.  The WCB is working on the braille challenge that will take place in February.  Winners of the braille challenge will receive a $500 gift card as their reward.
· Tim stated that the WCB convention will be held in October 2024 at the SeaTac Double Tree.  

· Tim said the WCB is continuing to work on promoting accessible voting in the state. Ron said that the DSB is also looking into this issue and had accessible voting machines available at the DSB office.  They are trying to expand it so all DSB offices can have accessible voting machines available. Marci said that is great and that the NFB and WCB are working on making voting a truly independent and private experience; the same kind of access that most all people have.
· Lily suggested Ron and Marci reach out directly to the Secretary of State and also elections offices in every county that may be willing and able to work with them.  Marci said they are working with Secretary of State and also King County and that the Secretary State is against the electronic voting.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:15pm. The next Board meeting will be held virtually on March 7, 2024 at 2:30pm.
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Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Superintendent’s Report – January 2024
Each month I will provide a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office and I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more detail, information, or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of blind and low vision youth throughout Washington state. 

November

November 17:
Presented (virtually) to the Special Education Directors at ESD 114 

November 17:
Met with Phillip McCreary, Director of Business and Finance and Office of Financial Management (OFM) budget analysts

November 18:
Attended the WSSB Abacus Bee (sponsored by the American Printing House for the Blind (APH))

November 21:
Monthly check-in with Shauna Bilyeu, Interim Executive Director, Washington Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY)

November 27:
Attended (virtually) the ESD 112 Legislative Forum

November 27:
Participated on the interview panel for the Executive Director at the CDHY

November 28:
Participated on the interview panel for the Executive Director at the CDHY

November 29:
Attended a “Dot” Experience National Advisory Committee meeting (APH)

November 29:
Met with Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) Executive Director, Brent Stark, Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant and Joe Dlugo, Outreach regarding future of mentor program

November 30:
Attended the Governor’s Public Performance Review re Employee Engagement and Wellness

Highlight

Each year I try to connect with Special Education Directors from the different ESD regions of the state to share about the range of programs, services and supports available through WSSB.  In November, I had the opportunity to meet with Special Education Directors in the Olympic ESD Region. The Olympic ESD serves the communities of the Olympic and Kitsap Peninsulas.  Such presentations provide an opportunity for me to share about our new and historical programs, services, and supports. Shauna Bilyeu, Interim Executive Director for the Center for Deaf and Hard-of-Hearing Youth (CDHY), and I typically do these presentations in tandem. 

Engaging with children and families is a critical element of my job and something I truly enjoy. Janet often describes it as my happy-place.  The WSSB Outreach team planned and facilitated the 2024 Abacus Bee for Washington this year.  Last year, the first year of the Abacus Bee, WSSB hosted the event solely for the students who attend WSSB.  This year, while the heavy lifting was mainly done by outreach staff, WSSB campus teachers and administrators also got in on the fun. The Abacus Bee is a new national competition, coordinated by the APH, for youth to demonstrate aptitude in science, technology, engineering and mathematics using the Abacus and mental math.  Several WSSB students joined other students from near (Vancouver) and far (Kennewick) to demonstrate their prowess on the Abacus.  Meanwhile, informational sessions for parents were provided and every family walked away with an accessible version of the game Battleship.  To kick off this fantastic event, I had the distinct pleasure of providing the welcome speech to all of the ‘matheletes’ and their families. Thank you to Jessica and Lee Chandler, Pam Parker, Sean McCormick and all of the other staff that contributed to the success of the 2024 Abacus Bee.  Qualifying students will be provided an opportunity to compete at the National level in Louisville, KY. 

December

December 5:
Met with WSSB Board of Trustees Chair, Lily Clifton to review January board meeting agenda

December 6:
Attended the Governor’s Public Performance Review re Employment Opportunities/ Support for People with Disabilities

December 8:
Met with the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired superintendent, Emily Coleman

December 11:
Met with new Board of Trustees Ex-Officio, Tim Breitenfeldt (representing Washington Council of the Blind)

December 12:
Attended the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) updates and collaboration webinar

December 13:
Attended a “Dot” Experience National Advisory Committee meeting (APH)

December 13:
Attended an APH 2024 Federal Quota Census new eligibility requirements training

December 14:
Attended an Interstate Bridge Replacement (IBR) Community Advisory Benefits Group meeting

December 14:
Served dinner to parents and volunteers before the WSSB winter concert

December 14:
WSSB winter concert

December 15:
Presented (virtually) to the Special Education Directors at ESD 123

December 15:
Attended the Governor’s staff and cabinet holiday reception in Olympia

December 18:
Tour with new Accessibility/Pro-Equity-Anti Racism (PEAR) staff, Jennifer Lucas

Highlight

In early December I attended the Governor’s Public Performance Review about employment opportunities and supports for people with disabilities. As a cabinet member, I am required to attend the performance reviews and often the connection between the work we do at WSSB and the topic of the month are loosely connected, at best. This review was different in that it had a direct connection to our work. Because of this direct connection, I also participated in planning the performance review for the Governor.  While we (WSSB) did not present on this topic, the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) did because of their obvious and direct connection to the topic of the review.  Their presentation also featured a young, blind women who had utilized DSB’s services and supports to reach her goal of becoming a licensed clinical social worker.  The Governor was very engaged in the discussion and seemed pleased with agencies that support the important work of supporting individuals with disabilities on a path to employment. It was an honor to be able to participate in the work behind the scenes to bring this important topic to the forefront of discussion and review.

Once again, this year I had the wonderful opportunity to attend the Winter Concert that the WSSB music programs hosts each December.  The concert was filled with beautiful voices and our students playing a variety of instruments. This year the show seemed more like a rock concert since the students had some say in what pieces they performed for the crowd. Thank you to our student performers, student supporters, staff, volunteers, parents and family members who attended the concert this year.  It was certainly a joyful, and sometimes a rocking good show.  I also want to acknowledge and thank our incredible music teacher, Dr. Benfield, for such a wonderful showcase of our talented students and their hard work. 

Before taking a week off, I closed out December by presenting about WSSB’s significant range of programs, service and support options to the Special Education Directors from ESD 123, again in partnership with Shauna Bilyeu from CDHY.  ESD 123 is based out of the tri-cities and represents school districts throughout southeast Washington. 

January

January 3:
Met with Department of Services for the Blind staff regarding the Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow program funding

January 3:
Met with staff from OSPI regarding the Ogden Resource Center grant

January 8:
Attended the education legislative sub-cabinet meeting (weekly meeting)

January 9:
Attend Governor Inslee’s State of the State Address 

January 10:
Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

Happy 2024! The start of the 2024 legislative session is near.  As a reminder, this legislative session is a short session that begins on January 8 and should conclude by March 7.  This is known as a supplemental session. I will be attending weekly meetings as a member of the Governor’s Education Subcabinet. I will also be attending the Governor’s final State-of-the-State Address.

I have been having ongoing meetings with OSPI related to grant funding for the Ogden Resource Center (ORC), and with DSB related to the funding they provide to support our LIFTT program.  We are close to a resolution with DSB and expect an updated agreement to be in place soon.  Some changes were necessary due to the findings of an audit of DSB by the Rehabilitation Services Administration. Funding for the ORC is not included in our General Fund allotments.  As such, services through the ORC are funded through a fee-for-service model and grant funding from OSPI and other sources.  The level of funding for the ORC from OSPI has remained relatively the same since 2011 with no adjustments for increased costs due to inflation, wage and salary increases, and the increased cost of health benefits. Last year, we requested an increase in funding from OSPI which was granted.  We were surprised to find out that OSPI shifted course this year and returned to the previous grant funding levels.  We believe the error was due to a misunderstanding at OSPI.  During my meeting with OSPI in which we discussed the current funding levels they indicated a willingness to increase the amount of funding, however, they do not believe that they have the resources to bring it back to the level we had been provided for the 2022-23 school year. Together, we are now exploring alternative options to establish consistent and reliable funding for the ORC and the important work they do to ensure that all blind and low vision youth in Washington have the supports and services they need to succeed. 

Ongoing

WSSB Executive Cabinet meetings

WSSB Education Leadership meetings

PFBC meetings

WA Executive Cabinet meetings

WA Education Sub-Cabinet meetings

Governor’s Public Performance Review meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

NWABA Board meetings

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings
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